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Ann M. Seward, Esq.
Edwards & Kolesar, Chtd.
PriMerit Bank Center
3320 West Sahara Avenue
Suite 380
Las Vegas, Nevada 89102

Re: Conflict of Interest - Nevada Federal Credit
Union (Your May 15, 1991 Letter)

Dear Ms. Seward:

This responds to your letter to NCUA General Counsel Robert
Fenner. You asked several questions concerning a possible
conflict of interest of one of the directors of Nevada Fed-
era1 Credit Union ("NFCU") and various alternatives for deal-
ing with the situation. Your individual questions are
discussed below,

Backmro%md

The Supervisory Committee of NFCU suspended a member of the
board of directors, who was then removed from office at a
special meeting of the members. Approximately two months be-
fore the suspension and removal, a slate of candidates for
election to the board of directors had been distributed to
the membership in anticipation of the upcoming annual meeting
and election. The @late included the director in question.
The director was reelected to the board at the annual meet-
ing, one and one half months after his suspension and re-
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moral. The director instituted suit against NFCU and the
supervisory committee members after the suspension and before
the reelection.

At present, the director is still a member of NFCU’s board.
Although he has not been allowed to participate in any dis-
cussions pertaining to his lawsuit against NFCU and the su-
pervisory committee, he does take part in other credit union
matters. You are concerned about the director’s knowledge of
NFCU business and financial information, and suggest that
there is a conflict of interest between the director’s inter-
est in using such information to his advantage in the law-
suit, and his duty to NFCU.

Analysis

1. May a previously removed and subsequently reelected di-
rector, who is suing the credit union, act on any matter be-
fore the board of directors?

Neither the Federal Credit Union Act, 12 U.S.C. Section 1751
et s_9_q. (the "Act"), nor NCUA’s Rules and Regulations, 12
C.F.R. Part 700 et seu. (the "Regulations"), addresses this
issue. The only qualifications for a director imposed by the
Act are that he be a member of the federal credit union (Sec-
tion lll(a), 12 U.S.C. §1761(a)), and that he not have been
convicted of a crime involving dishonesty or breach of trust,
(or, if he has been convicted of such a crime, that the NCUA
Board has waived that prohibition) (Section 205(d), 12 U.S.C.
§1785(d)). Nothing in your letter indicates that the director
in question does not meet these qualifications. Therefore,
the Act and Regulations do not preclude the director from
serving on the board and participating in board business.

The real issue is whether the director’s fiduciary duty to
NFCU requires that he not take part in any matters before the
board because of his current law suit. The only NCUA provi-
sion that may bear upon this question is Article XIX, Section
4 of the Standard Federal Credit Union Bylaws (the "Bylaws")
which, as you know, requires a director to disqualify himself
from any deliberation or vote on matters affecting his pecu-
niary interest of the pecuniary interest of any corporation,
partnership or association in which he is directly or indi-
rectly interested. That provision is obviously limited in
scope, and does not cover the precise situation presented in
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your letter.    Even assuming that Article XIX, Section 4 is
relevant to the instant case, it does not implement law or
regulation, and a court seeking to apply it to the NFCU
situation would therefore look to state corporate common law
for guidance.    We suggest that you review Nevada corporate
common law to determine whether Article XIX, Section 4, prin-
ciples of fiduciary responsibility, or any other principle of
law would be interpreted to preclude the director from acting
on any matters before the board.

2. May, or should, a previously removed and subsequently re-
elected director, who is suing the credit union, be excluded
or suspended from the board of directors while the suit is in
progress?

Again, neither the Act nor the Regulations addresses this ex-
act question. Of course, the supervisory committee has the
power to suspend a director pursuant to Section 115 of the
Act, 12 U.S.C. S1761d, and Article X, Section 5 of the By-
laws. However, such suspension is valid only until the next
meeting of the members, which must be held in not less than
seven or more than fourteen days from the suspension. Should
the members choose not to suspend or remove the director at
that meeting, he would return to his position on the board.

As with the previous question, you should look to state
corporate common law to determine whether NFCU’s particular
fact situation is sufficient to warrant the director’s exclu-
sion or suspension from the board of directors during the
pendency of his suit.

3. May, or should, a previously removed and subsequently re-
elected director, who is suing the credit union, be removed
from directorship?

Article VII, Section 7 of the Standard Federal Credit Union
Bylaws empowers a federal credit union’s board of directors
to remove a director who "fails to attend regular meetings of
the board . . . for 3 consecutive months, or otherwise fails
to perform any of the duties devolving upon him/her as a di-
rector" by declaring the director’s seat vacant and filling
the vacancy. A board’s removal power is interpreted accord-
ing to state common law, and traditionally has been narrowly
construed. The general rule is that the removal power of a
board of directors is exceptional and limited, because the
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ultimate power and responsibility for selection and removal
of directors lies with voting stockholders, in this case, the
credit union members. Whether a given director’s actions
rise to the level of failure to perform his duties is a fact
question to be resolved in accordance with state corporate
common law.

Article XIX, Section 3 of the Bylaws permits a federal credit
union’s members to remove a director at a special meeting
called for that purpose, after affording the director notice
and opportunity to be heard. This is in keeping with general
corporate common law principles. However, you should consult
Nevada corporate common law for guidance on whether the mem-
bers must have cause for the removal and, if so, whether
there is cause to remove the director in question.

We note that it has long been our policy not to become
involved in bylaw disputes unless there are issues related to
the Act or Regulations, or the alleged bylaw violation poses
a threat to the safety and soundness of the federal credit
union in question. Neither the Act, the Regulation, nor
safety and soundness is at issue here. Moreover, this matter
involves the Bylaws only tangentially. Essentially, this is
an internal problem that should be resolved within NFCU or by
a court, and we do not believe that it would be appropriate
for NCUA to insert itself into this dispute. Please be
advised that it is our policy not to issue formal opinions in

.matters of this nature.    We are enclosing a copy of an
advisory letter issued to NFCU by NCUA’s Region VI Office,
for your information.

You also asked whether NCUA has previously taken investiga-
tion and/or removal action in situations similar to that at
NFCU. Although you refer to 12 U.S.C. Section 1758 for
NCUA’s investigation and removal authority, we assume that
you intended to cite Section 206(g) of the Act, 12 U.S.C.
$1786(g), which allows the NCUA Board to suspend and/or re-
move individuals from office or prohibit their participation
in credit union affairs, under certain circumstances. The
mere fact that a director has filed a law suit against the
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federal credit union on whose board he serves is not a su{-
ficient basis for his removal from office under Section
206(g), and NCUA has neither investigated nor removed a di-
rector on such grounds.

Sincerely,

Enclosure

GC/MRS:sg
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